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MINUTES
BOARD FOR PROFESSIONAL LAND SURVEYORS

DATE:
August 3, 2016
TIME:
10:00 a.m.

PLACE:
500 N. Calvert Street



Room 308



Baltimore, Maryland  21202

PRESENT:
John Mettee, III, Chairman
Donald Ocker



Thomas Orisich




Tammy Moore


Daniel Lavelle
OTHERS

PRESENT:
Steve Long, Executive Director

James Baseman, Assistant Executive Director



Pat Simon, MSS


Leigh Hoyt, Board Administrator



Shontae Moore, Administrative Specialist



Janet Morgan, Outreach Coordinator
ABSENT:
John Jensen


Milena Trust

CALL TO ORDER

John Mettee, Chairman called the meeting to order at 10:03 a.m.
MINUTES

A motion (I) was made by Don Ocker, seconded by Tom Orisich and unanimously carried to approve the minutes of the July 6, 2016 meeting without changes.  
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT


Don Ocker informed the Board that the Complaint Committee did not meet because there are no new complaints. Mr. Ocker updated the status of the current cases:
16-LS-05
In pre-charge review 

16-LS-07
Investigating  
NEW BUSINESS


The Board announced that the 2016 NCEES annual meeting will be held August 24–27 in Indianapolis, Indiana and confirmed that John Mettee, Tom Orisich, Milena Trust and Steve Long would be in attendance, along with the non-consumer PE Board members.
OLD business 

The Board revisited the July 2016 draft for COMAR Chapter 08 “Continuing Professional Competency Requirements”. John Mettee observed that there are some numbering issues with the document to be corrected. In reviewing the draft, it was noted that revisions provide for auditing CPC providers, and eliminating category A and B, carry-forward credits and outcome measures. The Board agreed that these changes make the regulations more streamlined and business friendly. 
Tom Orisich asked for clarification on several points. He questioned the number of CPC units awarded for presentations. The CPC Committee determined that a maximum of 4 CPC units per 2-renewal cycle should be awarded, unless the presentation has been substantially modified and updated or the work is being presented to a different group of recipients. Mr. Orisich asked if there was an official definition of “land surveying organization”. Mr. Ocker stated that the CPC Committee has not agreed on a formal definition, but the Committee has never had an issue identifying land surveying organizations. It was noted that if there is ever an issue the Board would be able to audit or review these CPC providers to insure that their content is appropriate. 
CPC reporting requirements for license renewal was discussed. John Mettee noted that the Board has discussed revising the language on the website to make the CPC reporting requirement clearer. Steve Long asserted that there is language in COMAR 09.13.08.04 that addresses this issue. Although licensees are allowed to renew up to 60 days early, the regulations give them a full two year term to complete the CPC requirements. Mr. Long reported that the audit process will be updated so that licensees will not receive notification of their audit until after the license expiration date.
Steve Long advised the Board that the concept sheet for the revised CPC regulation has been submitted to the Secretary for approval. If there are no substantive changes made by the Secretary, the approved regulation would go through the official regulatory process. The Board formally thanked the CPC Committee for their efforts and hard work. MSS was thanked for their support in getting this done.
A motion (II) was made by Tom Orisich and seconded by Dan Lavelle and unanimously carried to accept the CPC regulation draft as submitted. 

Correspondence 

The Board reviewed an email regarding a website that is actively advertising the use of unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) for land surveying services. The Board directed Melina Trust to notify the company in writing that Maryland law prohibits the use of “surveying” in its description of services without a license issued by the Board. 

The Board reviewed an email from Peter McConaughy of SealAuthority. Mr. McConaughy had previously asked the Board to approve his digital signature service. Milena Trust notified Mr. McConaughy at that time that the Board could not endorse any service or product. Steve Long and Jim Baseman recently met with Mr. McConaughy and Mr. Christopher Costello of Public Sector Consulting Group about the Board’s regulations pertaining to digital signatures. Steve Long will respond to Mr. McConaughy’s email and invite him to present his concerns to the Joint Chairs Committee at their meeting in September.

John Mettee noted that he has been reappointed to the NCEES Technology Task Force and will be discussing digital signatures with the group in the future. 

Executive Director’s Report 


Steve Long reported that the state-specific examinations will be given at DLLR in the second floor conference room on November 10, 2016. Applicants must apply before September 1. He is currently evaluating software programs that will randomize the exam questions. John Mettee confirmed that the completed tests would still be reviewed by the Board. Mr. Long has not been in contact with Mr. Demma regarding the Maryland Law and Ethics exam as of yet. Mr. Demma has indicated that he no longer wants to prepare this exam. It was agreed that this test would consist of a compilation of prior test questions. Mr. Long affirmed that our administration of the state-specific exams will follow NCEES examination policies. Activity Trackers and wristwatches will not be allowed, testing clocks have been ordered. 

Tammy Moore inquired if Mr. Long had addressed the email from the examinee requesting a review of his Road Grade and Storm Drain examination. Mr. Long confirmed that Dan Lavelle had reviewed the test and a diagnostic report has been created for the examinee’s review.
BOARD COUNSEL’s REPORT

There was no Board Counsel report.
MSS REPORT

Pat Simon informed the Board that the CPC draft was presented at the last MSS Board of Directors’ meeting. The biggest concern was the lack of carry-over CPC credits. Mr. Simon asked if the finalized draft could be shared with their members. Mr. Long asked that MSS wait until the draft is approved and published.

Mr. Simon reported that the questions for the Town Hall session of the 2016 Fall Conference are still being collected. The official schedule has not been finalized, but the question and answer session is tentatively scheduled for Friday, October 28th, after lunch. The presentation of awards and certificates for new licensees would be held during this time. It was confirmed that the pre-written questions will be submitted to the Board in September. Mr. Long stated that as soon as MSS provides the final schedule for the Fall Conference, we will share it with the licensees. Leigh Hoyt will provide wall certificates to MSS for any licensee that wants to receive their certificate at the conference. MSS thanked the Board for its continued participation in their conferences. 

Mr. Simon requested that the website be updated to provide access to all of the minutes up until July; currently it is only updated to April 2016.


Dan Lavelle questioned whether MSS still offers new licensees a one year membership. Mr. Simon believes that they do and will confirm it with the Membership Committee. Mr. Lavelle felt that this is a great opportunity for new licensees and proposed that MSS contact prospective licensees as soon as they pass the Fundamentals of Surveying (FS) exam. Mr. Simon asked how MSS could obtain information on who passed the FS exam. It was confirmed that this information must be obtained through NCEES at this time. It was asked if it is appropriate to recommend the review course that MSS offers to examinees who do not pass the test. It was decided that the Board can give a listing of review courses that are offered, or examinees can come to the Board for review of the test.
Applications for Review
The following applications for reciprocity were approved: Brian Harvey and John Robert Morrison.

Following a review of the above applications by a minimum of two board members, a motion (III) was made and unanimously carried.
OTHER business 

John Mettee remarked that since the CPC concept sheet has been finalized, the Board should consider reconvening the Aerial Mapping / Photogrammetry Committee to explore expanding the definition of authoritative mapping.  
The Board noted that the next Board meeting is scheduled for 10 a.m. on September 7, 2016.   
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, a motion (IV) was made by Don Lavelle, seconded by Tom Orisich and unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 11:28 p.m.


Without Corrections


(
With Corrections


Signature on File


John Mettee, Chairman

Date:
9/7/2016


